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Board of Trustees

Minutes

	Date:
	20 May 2011 (199th meeting)

	Time:
	11.00

	Venue:
	Board Room, Ashmolean Museum

	Present:
	Paul Ruddock (Chairman)

Edwin Davies

Andrew Hochhauser

Betty Jackson 

Steve McGuckin 
	Sir Timothy Sainsbury

Samir Shah

Sir John Sorrell

Bob Stefanowksi 

Paul Thompson

	In attendance:
	Mark Jones, Director, V&A

Beth McKillop, Deputy Director, V&A

Amanda Bruce, Performance and Planning Manager and Acting Secretary to the Board of Trustees, V&A (minutes) 

Moira Gemmill, Director of Projects, Design & Estate, V&A

Jane Lawson, Director of Development, V&A

Jo Prosser, Commercial Director, V&A
Sian Williams, Director of Finance, V&A

	Apologies:
	Professor Lisa Jardine, Erin O’Connor, Michelle Ogundehin, Dame Marjorie Scardino, Damien Whitmore

	
	

	1
	Declaration of Interests

	1.1
	There were no declarations of interest.

	
	

	2
	Establishment of V&A Foundation

	2.1
	A paper on the establishment of a V&A Foundation had been circulated previously.  The establishment of a V&A Foundation would create a UK based charity that could be used to hold an endowment and into which to direct major gifts.  The Foundation would have an independent Board of Trustees; its charitable objective would be to support the V&A.  The V&A as Body Corporate would be a member.  SW reassured Trustees that that this model was used by many other institutions, including Tate, National Gallery and Kew.  The V&A Development Department would continue to do all Museum fundraising.  The Foundation would be a vehicle for the receipt and stewardship of large donations and endowments.  

	2.2
	Discussion focused on the advantages and disadvantages of a Foundation.  Trustees agreed that a Foundation would give the V&A freedom to spend its own reserves and could build up an endowment over time.  There is a risk that the Foundation’s Board would have conflicting interests with the V&A.  Trustees agreed that the Articles of Association would need to be carefully structured to reflect the objectives of the Foundation.  Membership should be confined to those who have already made a significant contribution to the V&A.  Overall, there were many benefits and a small number of risks.  

	2.3
	Trustees agreed that the V&A would become a member of the Foundation, subject to Finance Committee reviewing the final Articles of Association.  

	
	

	3
	End of Year Performance Indicator Report 2010/11

	3.1
	The End of Year Performance Indicator Report for 2010/11 had been circulated previously.  AB presented Trustees with a summary of the Report.  The highest ever visitor figures had been achieved at South Kensington and the Museum of Childhood, up 11% and 8% respectively from 2009/10. Total visits were up 11%.  Children under 16 were down 59% at South Kensington in the fourth quarter. Most others in the partnership also experienced a drop attributed to the cold weather and the late Easter. This was not too concerning at the moment but would be monitored.  BAME visits were up 17% at South Kensington and 34% at Museum of Childhood.  This could be partly attributed to the temporary exhibitions programme.  For example Imperial Chinese Robes attracted a high number of Chinese visits.  Web visits were up 21%.  Using various web traffic monitoring tools, the V&A website was ranked 6 or 7 amongst international museums, and only behind Tate in the UK.  

	3.2
	Trustees congratulated the Museum on the long term trend of increased BAME visits over time at both sites.  In discussion, Trustees requested further information on the type of visits and activities included in KPI 9.  AB would circulate this information to Trustees.  Trustees agreed that further analysis of web visits would be useful, including comparative expenditure and dwell time.  BM assured Trustees that the size of the collection had been recalculated in line with sector-wide practice.  She explained the difference between the research collection and the display collection.  

	
	

	4
	Funding Agreement

	4.1
	The interim Funding Agreement from 1 April 2011 had been circulated previously.  The DCMS would be redrafting the framework documents, once a new template had been issued by Cabinet Office.  MJ explained that he had agreed to the interim Funding Agreement.  He emphasised that under the ‘arms length’ principal the Board remains responsible for determining the strategic direction of the Museum.  

	4.2
	Trustees noted the Museum’s Interim Funding Agreement.    

	
	

	5
	Approval of 2010/11 Accounts

	5.1
	The proposed revised signing procedure for the Museum’s Annual Report & Accounts (AR&A) had been circulated previously.  SW explained that the AR&A have to be signed by the Accounting Officer and Chair of Trustees (on behalf of all Trustees) before they can be laid before Parliament. In the past this has happened after the AR&A have been approved at a full Trustee Board Meeting. This year the Trustee Board will not meet until after MJ has left, so he would not be able to sign at that point. It was proposed that the approval of the AR&A would be delegated to the Audit Committee, which would meet on 21 June.  The AR&A would be circulated to all Trustees on 14 June.  Trustees could make any comments to Chair of Audit Committee on or before 21 June.   

	5.2
	Trustees agreed to the revised signing procedure.  

	
	

	6
	Minutes of the Previous meeting (25 March 2011)

	6.1
	The minutes of the meeting were agreed.  

	6.2
	Paragraph 8.1 – The breakdown of the 1600-1800 Galleries would be distributed by JL as soon as it was available.  

	
	

	7
	Matters arising

	7.1
	There were no matters arising. 

	
	

	8
	Director’s Report

	8.1
	The Report had been circulated previously.  The Director highlighted the following points: 
i. Philip Long had been appointed as Director of V&A at Dundee.  He would attend Management Board meetings from early June 2011.  

ii. Discussions with Aramco were ongoing.  The V&A contribution to the King Abdulaziz Center for World Culture in Dhahran, Saudi Arabia would possibly include advice on Islamic displays and a loan.  The fee would be spread over a number of years.  The Director noted that there was a degree of risk in engagement with Saudi Arabia and that other National museums were also participating in the project.  
iii. The new tax incentive intended to boost legacy giving to charities was positive.  
iv. The V&A had not been shortlisted for the Artfund prize.  
v. The Outset Design/V&A Acquisition Fund had been launched at a gala dinner in March 2011, to assist the V&A to acquire contemporary design.  Christopher Wilk, Keeper of Furniture, Textiles and Fashion would lead on acquisitions.  
vi. The Museums, Libraries and Archives Council’s museums and libraries responsibilities will transfer to Arts Council England on 1 October.  The Arts Council is not focused on museums and social and natural history museums are not a priority for the Council.  The Director emphasised that that would have a negative impact on museums and would be disadvantageous for the sector as a whole.  
vii. The Art Fund was raising its profile by increasing spending.  The Fund was working with the National Gallery to raise its profile and expertise.  The V&A should also work on the need for collections expertise round the country.  

viii. Visitor numbers were down sharply in the year to date.  
ix. The Purchase Grant Fund (PGF) had declined from £1.6 million over a number of years.  The V&A would prioritise working with Trusts and Foundations to redress this, and challenge the government to match funding.  The work of the Fund was well respected; it was well run and efficient and greatly assists regional museums and galleries.  JL would seek funding, emphasising that the funding would be for the Fund, rather than the V&A.  
x. The Director explained that UK Now was a British festival in China coinciding with the London Olympics.  UK Now would enhance the reputation of Britain in China.  The festival was supported by the British Council and MJ was on the programme board.  Neil MacGregor and MJ had written to Sir Vernon Ellis, Chair of the British Council to express concern about the programme.  The V&A’s contribution would include the British Design exhibition and a watercolour exhibition in Shenzhen.  
xi. The 2013 exhibition programme would change as the V&A is no longer taking a major exhibition that was in the programme.  

	
	

	9
	Chairman’s Report

	9.1
	Professor Martin Roth had been appointed as the new Director of the Museum.  He would start on 1 September.  BM would be Acting Director in July and August.  

	9.2
	The Chairman reported that he had met with other National Museum Chairs in recent months regarding Foundations.  

	9.3
	The Chairman reported that the Design Museum was planning to relocate to the former Commonwealth Institute building on Kensington High Street.  This would present both opportunities and risks.  The V&A would need to work to maintain contemporary design collecting.  There was also the potential for future collaborations and loans which fit with their programme and displays.  

	
	

	10
	Reports from Committees and VAE Board

	10.1
	Buildings Strategy Committee.  The following points were highlighted:

i. The redesign of the Medieval and Renaissance hub staircase was ongoing.  The redesign had been tested and failed and a second redesign was in process.  

ii. A settlement had been agreed with Holloway White Allom, the contractor for the Medieval and Renaissance Galleries.  
iii. The Exhibition Road Project had been receiving good press.  Amanda Levete would present to Trustees during the Strategy Session later in the afternoon.  

	10.2
	Collections Committee.  The minutes had been circulated previously.  The following points were highlighted:

i. SS had chaired the meeting.  
ii. Geoff Marsh had presented on the Theatre and Performance Collections and shown a selection of the most recently acquired recordings of live stage performance.  
iii. A number of loans were agreed, including further Charles Dickens loans.  
iv. The Committee had discussed the number of high value objects loaned at one time and also the risks associated with international loans.  

v. Six new Assistant Curators had been appointed to the five-year development programme. Over 782 applications had been received.  

vi. The Museum was exploring the acquisition of an impressive marble relief by John Deare, depicting The Landing of Julius Caesar in Britain, (1791 – 1796), and created for John Penn.  If approved, the acquisition would be funded through a bequest.  

	10.3
	Development Committee – a report had been circulated previously.  It was noted that: 
i.  A major pledge for the Exhibition Road project had been received.  

ii. A gift towards Clothworkers’ Centre had been confirmed.  An event at Blythe House for the Clothworkers’ Centre had been very successful, with considerable press interest.  JL thanked BJ for speaking at the event.  
iii. Toshiba Corporation had given verbal agreement to extend their sponsorship of the Toshiba Gallery of Japanese Art for a further 10 years.  
iv. It was Members’ Week this week at the Museum.  Numbers for both the Friends and the Director’s Circle remained strong.  

v. The Photography Acquisitions Committee now had 6 members.  This model could be used across other collecting areas.  
vi. The American Friends of the V&A held their annual board meeting in New York on 11 May.  
vii. The Hollywood Costume exhibition was the current fundraising priority.    

	
	

	11
	Any other business

	11.1
	The Chairman welcomed two new Trustees to the Board, Sir John Sorrell and Andrew Hochhauser.  

	11.2
	The Chairman welcomed Jo Prosser.  JP reported that VAE trading in recent weeks has been good.  

	11.3
	The Board discussed the Alexander McQueen exhibition in NY at The Met.  MJ emphasised that the Yohji Yamamoto exhibition had been very successful and was well displayed.  The Museum would examine the visitor profile of the exhibition.  

	11.4
	As this was Sir Mark Jones’ last meeting of the Board of Trustees, the Chairman thanked MJ on behalf of all the Trustees.  

	
	


Amanda Bruce 

8 June 2011
Signed __________________________________ 

(Paul Ruddock, Chairman)
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